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Meeting Summary
	PRESENT:
	

	Lee Napier, Grays Harbor County
	Brett DeMond, StreamWorks Consulting

	Bob Burkle, WA Department of Fish Wildlife (WDFW)
	Valerie Gow, Puget Sound Meeting Services

	Chris Conklin, Quinault Indian Tribe
	Gavin Glore, Mason Conservation District

	Bob Amrine, Lewis County Conservation District
	Miranda Plumb, US Fish & Wildlife Service

	Amy Iverson, WDFW
Jason Lundgren, RCO, SRFB
	Miles Batchelder, WA Coast Sustainable

Salmon Partnership (WCSSP)

	Craig Swanson, Lewis County

Jamie Glasgow, Wildlife Fish Conservancy
	Birdie Davenport, WA State Department of Natural Resources (DNR)

	Don Loft, The Evergreen State College
	Kyle Williams, Rayonier Incorporated


Welcome & Introductions

Lee Napier convened the meeting at 9:32 a.m. and welcomed everyone to the March 12, 2010, meeting of the Habitat Work Group (HWG).  Attendees provided self-introductions.  The field visit to Wynoochee was cancelled.

Miranda Plumb arrived at the meeting.

Salmon Recovery Funding Board 2010 Grant Cycle
Ms. Napier reported the letters of intent are due March 31and need to be entered into PRISM.  At a minimum, project sponsors must complete the application form that was previously forwarded as well as attach project location maps (for acquisition projects maps will depict adjacent lands/ownership), a site or parcel map, an aerial photo (if available), and for construction projects include a preliminary design or sketch of the proposal and any future restoration projects.  In the early application process, input of the detailed project description must be included to clearly describe the scope and any future phases and a preliminary project schedule and any project deliverables, estimated budget, evidence that the project is a high priority or described in the Lead Entity Strategy, as well as a discussion on how well the project meets the recovery plan for Lead Entity Strategy objectives and how it contributes to the recovery or strategy goals.  Also include information if the project was previously submitted for funding.  If the project was previously submitted for funding or reviewed by the SRFB, the sponsor must include the project name, SRFB project number, year of application, and whether it was withdrawn from funding consideration or not awarded funding.  

Each year, project proposals are reviewed locally and by the SRFB with review comments submitted.  Ms. Napier asked the sponsors to describe how the current proposal differs from any previous submittals. 

A composition of the HWG or review team will continue to review early applications during monthly meetings in April, May, and June.  Following that, field visits will be scheduled for each project site.  The HWG review panel has been asked to meet on May 13 and 14, which is comprised of Miles Batchelder, Amy Iverson, April Boe (tentative dependent upon whether she will submit a project), Bob Burkle, Brett DeMond, Bruce Treichler (Trout Unlimited), Chris Conklin, Jason Lundgren, Mark Swartout, Mike Kuttel, Miranda Plum, and Nicole Hill.  The SRFB review team will also accompany the HWG review team.  The SRFB team is generally comprised of two members.
Miranda Plumb said she’s unable to participate on the review panel because of a conflict.  

Ms. Napier said previously, it was mandatory for the review team to conduct site visits of the projects.  However, it’s been difficult to schedule a two-day field visit.  She asked about eliminating the requirement for a mandatory site visit.  When the projects are reviewed, the team meets as a group, discusses the projects, and then develops a recommended score.  Most members indicated that it’s important for team members to continue site visits to each project site.
Bob Burkle arrived at the meeting.    

Mark Swartout is unable to attend the May 14 field trip and Nicole Hill also has a change in schedule.  The review team consists of six reviewers.  Ms. Napier said she may solicit volunteers to add to the team.  A van will be available for transportation to the sites.  

Chris Conklin agreed it’s acceptable for reviewers to conduct an independent site visit if there is a schedule conflict.  It’s important for reviewers to visit the project sites.  

Ms. Napier advised that generally Ms. DeMond and Mr. Lundgren are not reviewers.  They help with organization during the trips.  

Ms. Napier said before the end of May, project sponsors will receive feedback on early applications.  Project sponsors are asked to submit final project applications on June 25 into PRISM.  It’s important for project sponsors to incorporate feedback from the review team, because it improves the application and its competitiveness.  The feedback can be incorporated within the application, within the SRFB materials, or as a separate memorandum.  

The SRFB review team will review all applications on PRISM.  Hard copies of the applications will be provided to the HWG review team.  
Birdie Davenport arrived at the meeting.

June 9 is scheduled for reviewing the applications without the project sponsors in attendance.  The team reviews each application, assigns scores, tallies the scores, and reviews the ranked list.  Team members will receive the final application on July 9.  Project sponsors are asked to be available by teleconference for the June 9 meeting.  The ranked list is submitted for review and approval to the CBP on July 23.  

Ms. Napier said she predicts that sponsors will request more funds that what will be available.  Part of the team’s responsibility in ranking is providing guidance in terms of the funding level associated with each project proposal.  Project sponsors will be asked about moving forward with less funding.  Additionally, some alternative projects may be considered in the event more funding becomes available. 

The deadline was moved up because the SRFB due date is August 25, 2010.  The citizen review by the Partnership must occur at its July meeting because its next meeting is August 27, which is after the deadline.

Mr. Lundgren inquired about visiting Lewis County’s projects as they were previously submitted.  Ms. Napier said it depends on the team.  Each year, some projects are resubmitted.  Previously, for those returning projects, the review team has sometimes opted not to visit the project because of the number of project proposals that are located throughout the entire watershed.  The goal is to visit each project site.  Sometimes the team doesn’t visit acquisition projects because of inaccessibility or the size of the site.  In those cases, the project sponsor presents the project proposal during a meeting.  
Bob Burkle asked about the number of reviewers who have not seen the Lewis County projects.  Ms. Napier said several members have not visited the sites.  Mr. Burkle suggested it’s important to visit the project sites.  Ms. Napier said the frustration is that the project proposals that are submitted are unchanged from the previous year.  She expressed concerns of having an insufficient number of projects to submit as well as wanting to avoid submitting an unacceptable project.  

Members discussed the Lewis County project sites.  Members agreed to visit the sites.  

Barrier Assessment Database and GIS Map

Don Loft provided an informal presentation on the work he’s completed to create a database and GIS map of barrier assessments in the Chehalis watershed.  Data are from culvert assessment projects Gavin Glore is currently working on.  The work began approximately 10 weeks ago with the goal to combine different records from different sources from Lewis Conservation District, Mason Conservation District, and the Department of Fish and Wildlife (WDFW) to graphically represent the information.  Raw data included 18 tables for sites and 18 tables for culverts.  The goal was aggregating all data into one table and in a format that could be queried and mapped.  That process took approximately eight weeks.  The last several weeks of work involved the mapping effort.  

The effort resulted in 6,347 site records.  Ranking work by Mr. Glore included 2,662 culverts that need to be ranked for passability.  They are broken into three tiers based on the ranking tier process developed by Mr. Glore.  Tier 1 is high priority, Tier 2 is medium priority, and Tier 3 is low priority.   Criteria for each tier can be adjusted as the effort is a work in progress.  There are some redundancies in some of the culvert sizes with more fine-tuning necessary.  
Mr. Glore said Lewis Conservation District has been identifying culverts in WRIA 23.  Funding for the project was only for the basins from the Humptulips to the Satsop to the Chehalis.  Mr. Glore was asked if the data includes RMap data.  Mr. Glore said not at this time because of data compatibility.  There will be some recommendations on how to incorporate different sources of data and to house the database long-term.  Mr. Glore described data sources and the difficulty of different data formats.  
Mr. Burkle noted that WCSSP is investing in NetMap, a GIS-based program.  Mr. Batchelder said that his concern involves the criteria or the condition for evaluating the condition or level of passage is not consistent and that the result could be a jumble of confusing data.  Ms. Plumb asked whether it’s possible to use RMAP data and create a different layer.  Mr. Glore affirmed that it could be possible to create a layer that can be turned on and off.  

Chris Conklin commented on DNR RMAP and overlaps in data.  Some of the culverts are being pulled by Grays Harbor County.  Some are questionable. Mr. Glore agreed it’s important to consider how corrections can be tracked.  He and Mr. Loft can review the issue to determine how to incorporate DNR data and develop some recommendations.  Ms. Plumb asked whether the culvert data includes information on the presence of fish.  Mr. Glore said the data hasn’t been fully developed. Utilizing Access can enable different types of data layers.  
Ms. Napier reported WCSSP is purchasing a tool called NetMap.  One of the databases included in the program is the barrier assessment.  She asked if there has any been discussion on how other Lead Entities are integrating culvert data within databases and how those records might be integrated between the regions.  Mr. Batchelder said at this point, each WRIA will have its own layer of barriers that can be turned on or off when viewing the map.  It won’t be consistent because the data is not consistent between the WRIAs.   Suggestions can be provided to assist those who are providing data for consistency.  

Mr. Glore said the utility for viewing the maps is a free version of arch reader on the web.  It is similar to Adobe reader. The only limitation with arch reader is the inability to edit and there are some limitations on viewing. 

Ms. Napier said there is training for NetMap scheduled.  She asked about the possibility of sending either Mr. Loft or Mr. Glore to the training.  Mr. Batchelder said it appears that the class size is limited, but there could be adequate justification for Mr. Glore to attend.  

Mr. Conklin asked about who determines fish bearing sites.  Mr. Glore said the funding is from the SRFB and the intent was to identify fish passage barriers for anadromous species.  The sites are classified as non-fish bearing and fish-bearing sites or non-fish bearing based on WDFW’s two-foot/20% sloop criteria where if it’s over 20% slope and less than 2 feet in depth, it’s categorized as a non-fish bearing site.  Mr. Conklin disagreed with that assessment because he’s found Coho juveniles in streams less than two feet in depth.  Mr. Glore agreed but indicated there was a need to establish some type of standard.  The information is updatable if field sites are visited and verified.  There is a fish use criteria checklist that can be used when in the field when physically assessing a site.   
Mr. Loft provided an online demonstration of the map program.  The map has a scalability feature where road names and other points of identification will show on the map when the user zooms in on specific data points.  Mr. Glore asked members to provide corrected information on sites that reflect incorrect data when they visit the program online.  He indicated at the next meeting, he will have the DNR data layer entered.  Mr. Glore recognized the work of Mr. Loft because much of the work is not reflected in the map in terms of managing incompatible data in the databases.  

Andrews Creek was identified on the map.  Mr. Burkle commented that some culverts should display for the creek and the map also should show the three different forks in the creek.  Ms. Davenport reported DNR abandoned the roads and pulled out all the bridges and pipes on its property.   The work was completed between 2006 and 2008.  The information is included on RMAP.  
Ms. Plumb asked about the availability for using the program.  Mr. Glore said the intent is to have the information available so that when the committee reviews project proposals, it will be one more tool to use in evaluating projects.  Ms. Napier said others across the state are beginning to develop three-year capital facilities plans, which is something the region should consider.  The program would be an excellent tool for populating the three-year work plan database.  

Discussion followed on the use of the program and the difficulty of capturing inconsistent data in the field to display consistently in a spreadsheet.  Ms. Plumb said she aware of a tool that can be of assistance.  She offered to provide several contract names.  
Mr. Glore said one of the problems associated with data collection involved fill depth for culverts, which unfortunately hasn’t been collected consistently throughout the effort.  It wasn’t even a field when the inventory was initiated.  Jason Lundgren said the priority index also addresses fill depth as well.  Mr. Glore said there were some compromises in the data but believes overall the product is valid.  Mr. Lundgren suggested that since there is so much data, perhaps it would be better to select the highest priority geographic areas in the watershed and narrow the efforts instead of trying to update sites that will always be low priority.  Mr. Glore and Ms. Plumb replied that aspect was addressed but Ms. Holbrook-Shaw was opposed because it would eliminate many projects.  Mr. Lundgren suggested the effort should be strategy-driven because of the number of overall sites.  
Ms. Napier questioned what it might look like if the focus was on refining only the Tier 1 priorities.  Mr. Glore said there are 666 records for Tier 1.  Ms. DeMond noted that there might be extenuating circumstances if a project is not in the top 25, but it’s a second tier project that is deemed valuable.  

Discussion followed on inconsistency in funding opportunities and how often they appear as a lost opportunity because the project may not be a higher tier project.  A three-year workplan is a useful tool, but there should be a system for those opportunity projects to be reviewed.
Ms. Plumb suggested not reducing the size of the data but considering each subbasin and utilizing the watershed characterization tool from DOE, Salmonid Stock Inventory (SaSI), DNR data, and other sources of information.  Ms. Napier said the Watershed Characterization tool is limited. It was developed for the U.S. Army Corps of Engineers for the Twin Cities Project to evaluate projects.  The scope is the focus of that specific project.  It’s a great tool, but it’s geographically limited.  She described efforts for expanding the scope of the project to include the entire basin.

Mr. Burkle commented that just because some of sites may not be of priority at this point, it’s worth retaining data for each culvert because the situation can change at any time.
Mr. Glore said his work primarily involves the Puget Sound areas of Mason County.  An effort was recently completed using LIDAR to review barrier returns versus canopy heights and plotting all buffers of all streams that drain into Oakland Bay.  An analysis was completed by categorizing the heights into different classes.    

Other Business 
Ms. Plumb reported on her attendance to training on “River Restoration Physical Processes” as part of the Portland State University program.   The course costs $500 and is very comprehensive.  It’s part of a five-course program that provides a professional certificate for completion of all five courses.  

Mr. Glore shared several photographs of the tour site that was cancelled.  He described the project sites involving an abandoned railroad grade with culverts.  The sites are not on RMAP because railroads are exempt from listing.   Green Diamond is supposed to have a Habitat Conservation Plan (HCP) that they wrote and negotiated with the state that covers the company’s main core management block.  The land that is south is strictly under Forests and Fish because it lacks a HCP.  The company owns a substantial amount of contiguous timber on the southern flanks of the US Forest Service property, which is managed as one block.   
Ms. Plumb asked if the sites are listed on the HCP.  Mr. Glore indicated that he doesn’t believe they are included in the HCP.  Ms. Plumb said under the HCP, areas west of the Satsop and the Wynoochee are supposed to be areas of priority for fish passage.  If they are under a HCP, she can’t provide funding.
Mr. Lundgren reported on changes for SRFB funding that stipulates that projects can’t be solely for mitigation purposes, but they can be part of RMAP, which in the past was not allowed.  The projects are likely eligible if they are not already identified as some sort of mitigation project.  

Mr. Glore said he wanted to have members tour the sites to obtain some feedback.  Mr. Lundgren asked whether anyone has walked upstream of the sites or conducted any field work.  Mr. Glore said there has been no extensive work conducted.  Mr. Lundgren recalled a former hunting trip when he discovered an old railroad crossing resembling a trestle.  There are many of those places that are not identified on any map.  Mr. Lundgren inquired about the ability of producing cost estimates in the next four weeks.  Mr. Glore said it is likely that the application will not meet all the deadlines with the final application not submitted until the deadline because his co-worker is out on maternity leave.  

Mr. Conklin asked whether there is a crosswalk in the HCP that relates to RMAP.  He said the only reason the US Fish and Wildlife Service approved the HCP was because it incorporated some type of abandonment railroad plan.  Mr. Glore agreed that a majority of the company’s fish passage sites are required under the HCP rather than through Forests and Fish.  Because of the scale of the project, the project will require two phases.  It would be ideal for Green Diamond to provide the required match along with securing SRFB funds for phase 1 and using that funding to apply for Open Rivers or other federal funding programs for phase 2.  It will take at least two years to complete the work because of the fish windows.  

Mr. Lundgren suggested that if it’s not possible to design and secure a good estimate of the costs by the application deadline, having the first phase as the design and permit phase and staging the construction for next year’s funding round for SRFB funding.  

Ms. DeMond said she would be interested in knowing how many barriers are located up and downstream of the sites.  Mr. Glore indicated that there are no barriers downstream according to the US Forest Service.   Ms. DeMond indicated the application should include an estimate of costs.  Mr. Glore shared information on what he believes the project will cost and how much funding he would like to secure from the SRFB.  Ms. DeMond suggested also including information on what sites would be the most efficient ones to focus efforts on. 
Ms. Napier advised that it will be important for Mr. Glore to describe the best approach of the project he would like to submit so that the work group can provide sufficient feedback. 

Ms. Plumb referred to mitigation funds of $1.2 million in trust by Tacoma Power for the Wynoochee Dam.  Currently, her office is receiving calls from a WDFW representative who is establishing a group for determining where the funds should be allocated.   

Adjournment
With there being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 11:27 a.m. 
Prepared by Valerie Gow, Recording Secretary/President
Puget Sound Meeting Services

